TOWN OF HEMINGWAY

MINUTES OF MEETING ON JUNE 14, 2018
HEMINGWAY TOWN HALL AT 6:00 P.M.

Present:  Mayor Grady Richardson, George Sutton-Mayor Pro-Tem, Katie Crosby, Bryan Miller, Keith Baxley, Charlie Carter, Joseph Lee-Town Administrator, Ken Laster-Public Works Director, Chief Bryan Todd, Gregg Askins-Attorney, Shamira McCray-Pee Dee Weekly, Jonathan Laster, A. Q. Lee, James Lee, Victor Kamishin, Betty Mullins ABSENT:  John Coker
Council Meeting was called to order at 6:00 p.m.  
Invocation and Pledge of Allegiance

Approval of Minutes:  Mayor Richardson made the motion to approve the minutes from the May 29, 2018 meeting and it was seconded by Mr. Carter and it carried unanimously.  Mayor Richardson made the motion to approve the minutes from the May 29, 2018 meeting and it was seconded by Mr. Miller and it carried unanimously. 

Old Business:  1) Mr. James Lee of All Quality Construction presented council with a Change Order Proposal to camera inside the storm drainage pipe. Mr. Lee stated that this is to camera the line from the Town Hall to the junkyard.  Hanna Engineering has suggested that we camera the entire line to make sure there are no other restrictions.  Mr. Lee stated that he thought we were just getting budget numbers but talking with the engineer they recommend that we do this first to find out what we are looking at with the severity of the pipe before they will give us a number or a proposal.  We can’t get anyone to come and fix it because we don’t know what we are dealing with.  He thinks we have a restriction at the junction box from his investigation.  We need to know what we are going to do instead of having to keep coming back before council. Mayor stated maybe a little more expensive to do it now but in the long run will be cheaper because it will have to be cameraed anyway.  All the equipment and company is here and it won’t take them that much longer. Normally the council would have to put this out to bid because of the price but we are in roughly three weeks behind on the construction and council at their discretion, can declare this an emergency and approve this and it get moving.  Council will have to make this decision.  Mr. Carter stated that he has no problem with it.  He also feels that it will be totally irresponsible to not camera it all the way.  What good would it be to clean out the pipe here and we have a problem up the road.  Mr. Sutton stated that when we go through with the camera and find the problem, it will cost more money.  Mr. Laster stated yes it would be more monies but we have to deal with what you find to prevent further damage. Mayor stated that yes it would cost more money bit we can go ahead and camera it and make plans to fix it rather than have a blockage and have to bring the company back here with extra expense.  Mr. Sutton stated that we should go ahead and do it.  Mr. Lee stated that the company that does the cameraing can come next week.  Mr. Sutton says the proposal says if the pipe is 25% full at this cost but what if it is more than 25% full, it will cost more money.  Mr. Laster stated that we don’t need to worry about that.  Mayor Richardson made the motion that council approve the change order [proposal as put forth by All Quality Construction and do this in an emergency situation.  It was seconded by Mr. Carter and it carried unanimously.  2) Mr. Lee stated that Mr. Joe asked about the room up above the new Town Hall of demoing it and opening it up.  He has put the numbers together.  The little restroom on the first floor isn’t in the contract for renovation and it is behind the wall.  The line that comes out of the restroom is the line that is going through the drain pipe in the back.  This proposal is to take the stairs that are on the outside and turn them around so the access is inside the building.  You won’t have to go outside the building to gain access to the second floor.  Mayor Richardson stated that the upstairs is in terrible shape and needs to be addressed before it causes problems with the first floor.  Mayor Richardson asked Mr. Lee if the leak has been fixed.  Mr. Lee stated that it has been fix and it is ready to go.  Mr. Carter stated that he thought the upstairs was included in the construction.  Mayor Richardson said no it wasn’t.  Mayor Richardson made the motion to approve the change order proposal for upstairs as presented by All Quality Construction under an emergency situation and it was seconded by Mrs. Crosby and it carried unanimously.  3) Mr. Miller asked how many police do we have on staff.  Mr. Lee stated that we have three full time and two part-time police.  Chief Todd stated that we do have three full-time certified officers and one part-time that is certified.  When the last employee went to the academy, we hired a part-time to help fill in.  He is not certified.  We decided to hire another part-time for the cost of one full-time.  This way we don’t have to pay retirement, insurance, etc. on them.  Mr. Sutton asked if we have an extra officer on duty on the weekend.  Chief Todd stated that we use the full time during the week and fill in for court date, prelims, grand jury, etc.  Mr. Lee stated that we use two officers some nights.  We vary these officers, because we don’t need to be uniform.  Mayor Richardson asked if having 4 full time officers will make the Town safer.  One officer working by themselves at night is not going to work.  Mr. Lee stated that the Town gets taxes, business licenses and local government funds.  These are three revenue sources and they are not increasing but decreasing.  No one wants anyone to get hurt or for a business to get broken into, but we have to do the best we can with the funds we receive.  Mayor asked that the Chief and Mr. Lee get together and come up with something for council at the next meeting.
Persons Appearing Before Council:  Mayor Richardson read the procedures for addressing council.  1) Mr. Victor Kamishin stated that his water bill was up because someone drove across though his yard and ran over the meter.  This caused a break in the line and the water ran into the ditch.  This did not go through the sewer for him to be charged that.  He spoke with Ken about it and was told he had to come before council.  Mayor Richardson stated that we have a leak adjustment policy and that we have to stick by it.  The maximum adjust is $100.  Mayor Richardson stated that until council changes the policy, we don’t make any changes.  Mr. Sutton stated that we need to revisit the policy.  Mayor Richardson stated that we need to revisit the policy at the next meeting.  2) Ms. Betty Mullins said she had one question, how was she supposed to know she had a busted pipe? Mr. Laster stated that he found the leak for Mrs. Mullins.  Her house is 1200-1500 feet from the meter.  The water was running in the meter box and down the pipe into the ditch.  It would be hard for to find this kind of leak.  Once the leak was found, she fixed it.  Mayor Richardson stated that we have a policy and we have to stick to it.  Mr. Sutton stated that we will address this.  Mrs. Mullins was asked to pay her regular bill and no penalties will be assessed on the contested amount.   
Job Descriptions-Mayor Richardson: Mayor Richardson stated that we have discussed that the men in the back job would include fire department duties.  Mr. Askins has done research on this along with the labor lawyer of the Municipal Association.  Mr. Askins stated that we can do this and give them x number of days to get the certification.  If there is a fire, they will go from Ken to the Chief Sutton and go back to Ken after they are released.  This could cause extra hours of overtime or take time off.  He doesn’t know of any other Town that does this.  The FD needs firemen. Williamsburg County has 9 paid firemen.  Eric Lewis is invaluable to them.  They have met with the county, Chief, Auditor, etc. about taking over the department.  The taxes will have to be reassessed and rent our building for $1 and give them our equipment.  The HFD has 6 firemen that can fight fire.  Some of these work out of town.  Ken stated that he felt that the ones he has can’t pass the water test and doesn’t feel like they can pass this test.  Mr. Miller stated that he feels that we have limited resources and we need to be creative to get the most of it that we can.  Maybe we can give them a stipend.  Mayor Richardson stated that he will get with Joe and talk with George and anyone else that may have any ideas.
Administrator’s Evaluation-Mayor Richardson:  Mayor Richardson handed out the Town Administrator’s evaluation forms to each of the council members.  These are two back in two weeks and the instructions are on the first sheet.  Results will be at the next council meeting.

Administrator’s Report: 1) We advertised in the paper for the hook up of the generator.  We have three bids.  Richardson Electrical $27,800, Silverleak $39,320 and JRE Inc. $31,588.  This will run the Town Hall, Police Department and Fire Department.  The season is here for hurricane and it needs to be done soon.  Mayor Richardson made the motion to give the job to the lowest bidder Richardson Electrical and it was seconded by Mrs. Crosby and it carried unanimously. 2)Duke Energy looked at the lights in Town and also at the Recreational park.  He recommended change the lights to LED at the ballpark, playground, tennis courts and track field.  This will cost approximately $223 a month.  This cost could come from the hospitality fund. The cost over time will decrease the bill.  Mr. Miller asked if they offered a commercial program of 80/20, a lump sum payment.  Mr. Lee stated that he would call Duke Energy back and talk with them on what they have to offer and get back to each one of the councilmembers.  3) WCOG is finishing up the Zoning Plan.  The Planning Commission is back in the same boat as last time.  Two commission members are up for election for council seats.  This may cause us to start over again.  If you know of anyone that will serve on this committee, please let him know. We have paid them but a balance of $6000 is due. The Planning Commission has to review the zoning book, give it to council and then it goes back to them.  Mayor Richardson told Mr. Lee to go ahead and get it finished and Mr. Lee stated that he has already told WCOG to proceed. 
Executive Session: Mayor Richardson made the motion to go into executive session in accordance with section 30-4-70 (2) and it was seconded by Mr. Miller and it carried unanimously.  Mayor Richardson made motion to come out of executive session and it was seconded by Mr. Sutton and it carried unanimously.  No actions or votes were taken in executive session
Meeting was adjourned at 7:35 p.m.

Sincerely

Samantha Lewis

Town Clerk

